Pedals policy on cycling on pavements, revised March 2009

(revised version, as agreed at Pedals monthly meeting on 16 March 2009, of position statement first agreed at Pedals meeting on 21 May 2007. This was prepared following meeting requested by PC David Silverwood and his colleagues at Canning Circus Police Station on 9 May 2007 in response to prominent complaints they had received at meetings with local residents, especially the elderly, and intended to provide the basis of a clear policy by Pedals from which extracts could be used in a local media campaign with various partners including the City Council, Nottingham University, Ridewise etc.)
We agree that footways are for the use of pedestrians and in principle should not be used by pedal cyclists, particularly since cycling on the footway can often pose danger, concern and fear to pedestrians, particularly to elderly or disabled people.  
Similarly, on shared paths with segregated parts for pedestrians and cyclists, cyclists should not ride on the pedestrian part, and pedestrians should not walk on the cyclist part.
Similarly also, car parking on pavements can also be a great hazard to pedestrians and elderly and disabled people in particular, with the apparently increasingly common use of pavements as extra parking areas to drives. This also should be discouraged.

Pedals at the same time recognises however that some cyclists currently take to riding on the pavements because they feel intimidated by motor traffic, especially on busy roads, narrow roads and roads with high proportions of fast and/or heavy vehicles. In some cases, e.g. outside city centres, the footways alongside these roads also have low volumes of pedestrians, encouraging even responsible cyclists to feel that their presence is not posing any real threat to other users, as well as making them feel safer and therefore is ‘the lesser of two evils.’
It is therefore very important to understand fully the basis of these concerns, especially those of less confident cyclists, as well as those of pedestrians, in finding solutions to this much-publicised problem whose common publicity in the media tends seriously to distract attention from the many positive aspects of cycling, especially in terms of the environment, health and helping to reduce traffic congestion.
Cyclists can also be tempted to ride on pavements for other reasons and the nature of these reasons must also be clearly understood as part of the wider approach we advocate to addressing the issue. These other reasons include:-

· Poor condition of the carriageway, especially the part nearest the kerb where cyclists tend to ride, aggravated at times by sunken or uneven drains or ones with slots facing the direction of travel and not transverse to it.


· Poor surface condition of the cyclist part of paths legally shared with pedestrians. This includes routes where the area intended for cyclists to use is much rougher than that for pedestrians (e.g. Castle Hill) as well as older shared paths where the whole of the surface tends to be uneven and less smooth than the nearby carriageway (e.g. Woodside Road, Lenton Abbey)

· Poor signing including lack of clear signing of where shared pedestrian-cyclist paths end and footways (with no legal right to cycle) begin (e.g. Woodhouse Way, Strelley) 

· Vandalised or otherwise defaced cycle route signs and signs facing the wrong way or obscured by intruding or overhanging vegetation or poor lighting.

· Lack of attention in traffic management schemes to cyclists’ needs, e.g. for safe, direct, comfortable, convenient and coherent routes, resulting in cyclists having to make long detours, sometimes via much busier and hillier routes (e.g. Castle Hill for westbound cyclists from the city centre rather than Friar Lane), and sometimes via routes that they regard as likely to make them more at risk of assault, (e.g. the route past the garages at the back of the Savoy Cinema in Lenton).

· Lack of driver respect for on-road facilities that cyclists use including shared bus lanes, cycle lanes and advance stop lines and the extra dangers that cyclists can face in having to pull out suddenly into traffic if no enforcement action is taken to prevent such abuse by a range of motor vehicles, including buses, vans and HGVs. Cycle lanes where such abuse is particularly common include those on Woodborough Road and Castle Boulevard and most ASLs are commonly intruded into by drivers.

· Reckless behaviour by some drivers, with no respect for more vulnerable road users, e.g. passing cyclists far too close and sometimes very impatiently and dangerously pulling out to overtake them and then pulling in suddenly when faced with oncoming traffic. This dangerous behaviour is in some cases aggravated by lapses in attention or other distractions (e.g. their sat nav or music systems) including still, in some cases, using mobile phones while driving despite the increased fines for this offence in 2007.

· The behaviour of some taxi drivers who are particularly prone to pulling in or pulling out suddenly, to pick up or deposit fares, and in some cases also doing sudden U-turns without noticing cyclists approaching on the side of the road they are turning into.

· High proportions of large motor vehicles, especially HGVs on the carriageway, which many less confident cyclists can find especially intimidating, inclining them to ride on the pavement, especially on narrower carriageways or where traffic speeds are higher.

· Pedestrians straying into the cyclists’ side of shared paths, with some unable to hear warning shouts or bells due to the use of ipods/mp3's or mobiles glued to their ears. effectively encouraging cyclists to pass them by riding on the pedestrian side.

Solutions – the need for a comprehensive approach, including actions at local and national levels
Pedals advocates a comprehensive approach to tackling this problem, rather than just relying in rigid implementation of Fixed Penalty Notice (FPN) regulations. This wider approach must include:-
Mainly local level but including some actions where national support is particularly vital:

· Educating cyclists and all road users, motorised and non-motorised to respect each other and to understand what factors can influence the driving / riding / walking behaviour of other people in both normal and unexpected conditions.

· Education of all road users (younger and older) about the correct use of footways and cycle facilities, with particular attention to schools and colleges, and repeated publicity to new intakes.

· Training cyclists and potential cyclists (including purchasers of new bikes) in how to ride safely, confidently and responsibly in traffic.

· Training drivers, and also those coming up to driving age, so that they are much more aware of the privilege and major responsibility of driving a motor vehicle and the very serious damage, injury and suffering that can all too easily be caused by the irresponsible use of such much more powerful and heavy machines than a pedal cycle

· Social/publicity measures to make breaking a speed limit, or driving at an inappropriate speed for the conditions, as socially unacceptable as drinking alcohol and driving.

· Lower speed limits (e.g. 20 mph), especially in residential areas, and more priority to ensuring that drivers respect all speed limits and drive safely for the conditions, including making appropriate allowance for the likely presence of other road users.

· Higher priority to the maintenance of the carriageway and shared paths including careful attention to smooth surfaces and clear and consistent signing.

· Making good provision for cyclists on the carriageway, where appropriate, including cycle lanes, advance stop lines and shared bus lanes but ensuring that these are well-designed, well-constructed, well-marked and well-enforced.

· Upgrading the quality of substandard cycling schemes, e.g. those that are narrow, uneven, with dangerous junctions and sharp corners with poor visibility and lacking proper flush kerbs at access points (e.g. Woodside Road, Lenton Abbey)

· Ensuring that cyclists’ needs are fully taken account of in all new road and traffic management schemes so that cyclists are less tempted to take illegal short cuts on pavements to avoid longer and busier or otherwise more disadvantageous routes.

· Addressing the hazards on the highway that may encourage cyclists in a particular location to take to riding on the pavement to avoid it, e.g. pothole or other example of rough/uneven carriageway.

· Discretion by the Police in the use of FPNs and discriminating between those whose behaviour is really dangerous and unacceptable and those acting responsibly and for their own safety. Discretion should include recommendation to register for Ridewise training to help inculcate regular safe, responsible and confident riding behaviour.

· The behaviour of young child cyclists should be disregarded in this context as they would be unlikely to conform to any legal restriction and may be less able to deal rationally with traffic. Children need careful guidance and supervision as they develop safe and responsible riding skills, for cycling on the road as well as away from motor traffic.

· Encouraging pedestrians on segregated/adjacent shared paths, through better signing and markings, not to intrude into the cyclist’s side, to help inculcate the principle of each user keeping to the parts they can legally use.

National level

· Requiring everyone taking a driving test to take on-road cycling lessons as part of their preparations for the test, to make them much more aware of what it feels like to be a cyclist on the road, and especially in busy traffic conditions.


· Requiring a probationary licence period for all drivers who pass their test, and other measures, to combat the apparent widespread tendency of many drivers then to forget most of what they have been taught about safe and responsible driving, aggravated by the common bad examples of some of their friends, colleagues, and images of speed and reckless driving in the media and advertising, etc.

HMcC, 17.3.09
For more information contact Hugh McClintock, Chairman (Pedals), 162 Musters Road, 
West Bridgford, Nottingham, NG2 7AA, tel. (0115) 981 6206, email: Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com
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